Agenda Item re – Field 6577, Black Moss, Newtown of Rockcliffe

Introduction

This matter has been a long-standing issue relating to the siting of a residential caravan at Field 6577, Black Moss, Newtown of Rockcliffe, Blackford.

This particular field has been used since the early 1990’s for the intermittent storage of scrap, timber, a variety of buildings, motor vehicles and caravans.

Enforcement action was originally taken in 1991 following complaints regarding the untidy condition of the land, which resembled a scrap yard. The notice sought removal of a large amount of scrap material, timber, metal, motor vehicles, transit vans and a caravan. Over a period of 12 months the majority of items scheduled in the Enforcement Notice were removed and the field tidied up. All that remained was a transit van, 2-3 small hen huts and a small touring caravan, used primarily as shelter when the landowner visited the site to look after his animals.

There were no further complaints about the usage of the land until July 2001 when Westlinton Parish Council complained about two residential caravans, scrap material, and vehicles on the land.

The caravans were occupied by the landowner’s brothers, and on their behalf he submitted a planning application to retain one of the residential caravans on site as permanent accommodation. 

Following refusal of the application, the landowner alleged that a caravan has been on the land and used continuously for residential purposes for a period in excess of 10 years. He also confirmed that he would seek professional advice and submit an application for a Certificate of Lawful Use.

The landowner who lived at Bewcastle subsequently submitted a planning application for a new dwelling on the land to replace the existing caravan. 

During consideration of this application, I visited the site in November 2003, the land had been considerably tidied up since my previous visits. One caravan was parked adjacent to the hedge ready for removal, however a new mobile home had been placed in the field and although unoccupied, the land owner had recently sold his house and intended to move into the caravan until he found permanent accommodation.

The landowner was informed that permission for a caravan had already been refused on the land and Enforcement action authorised should the caravan be occupied on a permanent basis.

The application for the new dwelling was refused consent in January 2004

Present Positon

The residential caravan is still on the land and the occupier has not provided any information substantiating his claim that the caravan has been used continuously for more than 10 years.

Although it may still be open for the Council to pursue the original Enforcement Notice served in 1991, the circumstances have changed in that the original caravan was only a small touring caravan used mainly as shelter, whilst the current caravan is a much larger mobile home and used on a permanent basis for residential purposes. 

Recommendation

I recommend that members give fresh authority to pursue this matter through Enforcement proceedings and prosecution if necessary.

